10-Q 1 usat-20170331x10q.htm 10-Q

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15 (d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2017

OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15 (d) OF THE EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 001-33365

USA Technologies, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Pennsylvania |  | 23-2679963
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

100 Deerfield Lane, Suite 300, Malvern, Pennsylvania |  | 19355
(Address of principal executive offices) |  | (Zip Code)

(610) 989-0340

(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes ☒ No ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer”, “accelerated filer”, “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ◻ | Accelerated filer ☒ | Non-accelerated filer ◻
| Smaller reporting company ◻ | Emerging growth company ◻

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes ◻ No ☒

As of April 24, 2017, there were 40,331,645 shares of Common Stock, no par value, outstanding.

Table of Contents

USA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Part I - Financial Information |  |
Item 1. | Consolidated Financial Statements |  | 3
| Consolidated Balance Sheets (unaudited) – March 31, 2017 and June 30, 2016 (audited) |  | 3
| Consolidated Statements of Operations (unaudited) – Three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016 |  | 4
| Consolidated Statement of Shareholders’ Equity (unaudited) – Nine months ended March 31, 2017 |  | 5
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited) – Three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016 |  | 6
| Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) |  | 7
Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations |  | 17
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk |  | 35
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures |  | 36
Part II - Other Information |  |
Item 1. | Legal Proceedings |  | 37
Item 3. | Defaults upon Senior Securities |  | 37
Item 6. | Exhibits |  | 37
| Signatures |  | 38

2

Table of Contents

Part I. Financial Information

Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements

USA Technologies, Inc.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

|  | March 31, |  | June 30,
($ in thousands, except shares) |  | 2017 |  | 2016
|  | (unaudited) |  | (audited)
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and Cash Equivalents |  | $ | 17,780 |  | $ | 19,272
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of $2,851 and $2,814, respectively |  |  | 6,734 |  |  | 4,899
Finance receivables, less allowance for credit losses of $25 and $0, respectively |  |  | 2,057 |  |  | 3,588
Inventory, net |  |  | 4,147 |  |  | 2,031
Prepaid expenses and other current assets |  |  | 1,628 |  |  | 987
Deferred income taxes |  |  | 2,271 |  |  | 2,271
Total current assets |  |  | 34,617 |  |  | 33,048
Finance receivables, less current portion |  |  | 7,548 |  |  | 3,718
Other assets |  |  | 137 |  |  | 348
Property and equipment, net |  |  | 9,173 |  |  | 9,765
Deferred income taxes |  |  | 25,359 |  |  | 25,453
Intangibles, net |  |  | 666 |  |  | 798
Goodwill |  |  | 11,492 |  |  | 11,703
Total assets |  | $ | 88,992 |  | $ | 84,833
Liabilities and shareholders’ equity |  |  |  |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 11,529 |  | $ | 12,354
Accrued expenses |  |  | 3,111 |  |  | 3,458
Line of credit, net |  |  | 7,021 |  |  | 7,119
Current obligations under long-term debt |  |  | 786 |  |  | 629
Income taxes payable |  |  | — |  |  | 18
Warrant liabilities |  |  | — |  |  | 3,739
Deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions |  |  | 255 |  |  | 860
Total current liabilities |  |  | 22,702 |  |  | 28,177
Long-term liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |
Long-term debt, less current portion |  |  | 1,239 |  |  | 1,576
Accrued expenses, less current portion |  |  | 52 |  |  | 15
Deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions, less current portion |  |  | — |  |  | 40
Total long-term liabilities |  |  | 1,291 |  |  | 1,631
Total liabilities |  |  | 23,993 |  |  | 29,808
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10) |  |  |  |  |  |
Shareholders’ equity: |  |  |  |  |  |
Preferred stock, no par value: |  |  |  |  |  |
Authorized shares- 1,800,000 Series A convertible preferred- Authorized shares- 900,000 Issued and outstanding shares- 445,063 with liquidation preference of $18,775 and $18,108, respectively |  |  | 3,138 |  |  | 3,138
Common stock, no par value: Authorized shares- 640,000,000 Issued and outstanding shares- 40,327,675 and 37,783,444, respectively |  |  | 245,463 |  |  | 233,394
Accumulated deficit |  |  | (183,602) |  |  | (181,507)
Total shareholders’ equity |  |  | 64,999 |  |  | 55,025
Total liabilities and shareholders’ equity |  | $ | 88,992 |  | $ | 84,833

See accompanying notes.

3

Table of Contents

USA Technologies, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(Unaudited)

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended |
|  | March 31, |  | March 31, |
($ in thousands, except shares and per share data) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
License and transaction fees |  | $ | 17,459 |  | $ | 14,727 |  | $ | 50,463 |  | $ | 41,326 |
Equipment sales |  |  | 9,001 |  |  | 5,634 |  |  | 19,341 |  |  | 14,138 |
Total revenues |  |  | 26,460 |  |  | 20,361 |  |  | 69,804 |  |  | 55,464 |
Costs of sales/revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cost of services |  |  | 11,876 |  |  | 9,703 |  |  | 34,508 |  |  | 27,475 |
Cost of equipment |  |  | 7,959 |  |  | 4,986 |  |  | 16,170 |  |  | 11,787 |
Total costs of sales/revenues |  |  | 19,835 |  |  | 14,689 |  |  | 50,678 |  |  | 39,262 |
Gross profit |  |  | 6,625 |  |  | 5,672 |  |  | 19,126 |  |  | 16,202 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling, general and administrative |  |  | 5,947 |  |  | 6,094 |  |  | 18,649 |  |  | 15,652 |
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 259 |  |  | 173 |  |  | 774 |  |  | 439 |
Total operating expenses |  |  | 6,206 |  |  | 6,267 |  |  | 19,423 |  |  | 16,091 |
Operating income (loss) |  |  | 419 |  |  | (595) |  |  | (297) |  |  | 111 |
Other income (expense): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest income |  |  | 114 |  |  | 67 |  |  | 387 |  |  | 138 |
Interest expense |  |  | (188) |  |  | (180) |  |  | (601) |  |  | (403) |
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | - |  |  | (4,805) |  |  | (1,490) |  |  | (5,692) |
Total other expense, net |  |  | (74) |  |  | (4,918) |  |  | (1,704) |  |  | (5,957) |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  |  | 345 |  |  | (5,513) |  |  | (2,001) |  |  | (5,846) |
(Provision) benefit for income taxes |  |  | (209) |  |  | 93 |  |  | (94) |  |  | (88) |
Net income (loss) |  |  | 136 |  |  | (5,420) |  |  | (2,095) |  |  | (5,934) |
Cumulative preferred dividends |  |  | (334) |  |  | (334) |  |  | (668) |  |  | (668) |
Net loss applicable to common shares |  | $ | (198) |  | $ | (5,754) |  | $ | (2,763) |  | $ | (6,602) |
Net loss per common share - basic and diluted |  | $ | (0.00) |  | $ | (0.16) |  | $ | (0.07) |  | $ | (0.18) |
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding |  |  | 40,327,697 |  |  | 36,161,626 |  |  | 39,703,690 |  |  | 35,972,633 |

See accompanying notes.

4

Table of Contents

USA Technologies, Inc.

Consolidated Statement of Shareholders’ Equity

(Unaudited)

|  | Series A |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Convertible |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Preferred Stock |  | Common Stock |  | Accumulated |  |  |
($ in thousands, except shares) |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Deficit |  | Total
Balance, June 30, 2016 |  | 445,063 |  | $ | 3,138 |  | 37,783,444 |  | $ | 233,394 |  | $ | (181,507) |  | $ | 55,025
Reclass of fair value of warrant liability upon exercise of warrants |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 5,229 |  |  |  |  |  | 5,229
Exercise of warrants |  |  |  |  |  |  | 2,401,408 |  |  | 6,193 |  |  |  |  |  | 6,193
Stock based compensation |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2013 Stock Incentive Plan |  |  |  |  |  |  | 149,356 |  |  | 288 |  |  |  |  |  | 288
2014 Stock Option Incentive Plan |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 155 |  |  |  |  |  | 155
2015 Equity Incentive Plan |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 235 |  |  |  |  |  | 235
Retirement of common stock |  |  |  |  |  |  | (6,533) |  |  | (31) |  |  |  |  |  | (31)
Net loss |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | (2,095) |  |  | (2,095)
Balance, March 31, 2017 |  | 445,063 |  | $ | 3,138 |  | 40,327,675 |  | $ | 245,463 |  | $ | (183,602) |  | $ | 64,999

See accompanying notes.

5

Table of Contents

USA Technologies, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited)

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended |
|  | March 31, |  | March 31, |
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |
OPERATING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | (5,420) |  | $ | (2,095) |  | $ | (5,934) |
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided/(used) by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Charges incurred in connection with the vesting and issuance of common stock and common stock options for employee and director compensation |  |  | 233 |  |  | 142 |  |  | 678 |  |  | 651 |
Gain on disposal of property and equipment |  |  | (28) |  |  | (15) |  |  | (59) |  |  | (57) |
Amortization of deferred financing fees |  |  | 72 |  |  | - |  |  | 98 |  |  | - |
Bad debt expense |  |  | 127 |  |  | 506 |  |  | 577 |  |  | 980 |
Depreciation |  |  | 1,165 |  |  | 1,190 |  |  | 3,642 |  |  | 3,863 |
Amortization of intangible assets |  |  | 45 |  |  | 44 |  |  | 132 |  |  | 44 |
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | - |  |  | 4,805 |  |  | 1,490 |  |  | 5,692 |
Deferred income taxes, net |  |  | 209 |  |  | (93) |  |  | 94 |  |  | 88 |
Recognition of deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions |  |  | (216) |  |  | (215) |  |  | (646) |  |  | (645) |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  |  | (41) |  |  | (1,660) |  |  | (2,388) |  |  | (2,070) |
Finance receivables |  |  | (4,232) |  |  | (366) |  |  | (2,113) |  |  | (735) |
Inventory |  |  | 647 |  |  | 250 |  |  | (2,042) |  |  | 1,118 |
Prepaid expenses and other assets |  |  | 136 |  |  | (160) |  |  | (406) |  |  | (366) |
Accounts payable |  |  | 2,441 |  |  | 4,154 |  |  | (825) |  |  | 1,487 |
Accrued expenses |  |  | 160 |  |  | 1,166 |  |  | (414) |  |  | 1,151 |
Income taxes payable |  |  | (6) |  |  | - |  |  | (18) |  |  | (70) |
Net cash provided/(used) by operating activities |  |  | 848 |  |  | 4,328 |  |  | (4,295) |  |  | 5,197 |
INVESTING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Purchase and additions of property and equipment |  |  | (183) |  |  | (164) |  |  | (792) |  |  | (331) |
Purchase of property for rental program |  |  | (691) |  |  | - |  |  | (2,026) |  |  | - |
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment |  |  | 44 |  |  | 19 |  |  | 105 |  |  | 124 |
Cash paid for assets acquired from VendScreen |  |  | - |  |  | (5,625) |  |  | - |  |  | (5,625) |
Net cash used by investing activities |  |  | (830) |  |  | (5,770) |  |  | (2,713) |  |  | (5,832) |
FINANCING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash used for the retirement of common stock |  |  | - |  |  | - |  |  | (31) |  |  | (40) |
Payment of deferred financing costs |  |  | (90) |  |  | - |  |  | (90) |  |  | - |
Proceeds from exercise of common stock warrants |  |  | - |  |  | 1,652 |  |  | 6,193 |  |  | 1,681 |
Proceeds (payments) from line of credit, net |  |  | - |  |  | 33 |  |  | - |  |  | 3,033 |
Repayment of long-term debt |  |  | (182) |  |  | (151) |  |  | (556) |  |  | (512) |
Net cash (used)/provided by financing activities |  |  | (272) |  |  | 1,534 |  |  | 5,516 |  |  | 4,162 |
Net (decrease) increase in cash |  |  | (254) |  |  | 92 |  |  | (1,492) |  |  | 3,527 |
Cash at beginning of period |  |  | 18,034 |  |  | 14,809 |  |  | 19,272 |  |  | 11,374 |
Cash at end of period |  | $ | 17,780 |  | $ | 14,901 |  | $ | 17,780 |  | $ | 14,901 |
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest paid in cash |  | $ | 59 |  | $ | 191 |  | $ | 528 |  | $ | 404 |
Depreciation expense allocated to cost of services |  | $ | 950 |  | $ | 1,051 |  | $ | 3,000 |  | $ | 3,436 |
Reclass of rental program property to inventory, net |  | $ | 8 |  | $ | 347 |  | $ | 74 |  | $ | 845 |
Prepaid items financed with debt |  | $ | - |  | $ | - |  | $ | 54 |  | $ | 103 |
Equipment and property acquired under capital lease |  | $ | 54 |  | $ | 409 |  | $ | 326 |  | $ | 444 |
Disposal of property and equipment |  | $ | 87 |  | $ | 189 |  | $ | 748 |  | $ | 526 |
Fair value of common stock warrants at issuance recorded as a debt discount |  | $ | - |  | $ | 52 |  | $ | - |  | $ | 52 |
Debt financing cost financed with debt |  | $ | - |  | $ | 79 |  | $ | - |  | $ | 79 |

See accompanying notes.

6

Table of Contents

USA Technologies, Inc.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

1. BUSINESS

USA Technologies, Inc. (the “Company”, “We”, “USAT”, or “Our”) was incorporated in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania in January 1992. We are a provider of technology-enabled solutions and value-added services that facilitate electronic payment transactions primarily within the unattended Point of Sale (“POS”) market. We are a leading provider in the small ticket, beverage and food vending industry and are expanding our solutions and services to other unattended market segments, such as amusement, commercial laundry, kiosk and others. Since our founding, we have designed and marketed systems and solutions that facilitate electronic payment options, as well as telemetry Internet of Things (“IoT”) and machine-to-machine (“M2M”) services, which include the ability to remotely monitor, control, and report on the results of distributed assets containing our electronic payment solutions. Historically, these distributed assets have relied on cash for payment in the form of coins or bills, whereas, our systems allow them to accept cashless payments such as through the use of credit or debit cards or other emerging contactless forms, such as mobile payment.

INTERIM FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements of USA Technologies, Inc. have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements and therefore should be read in conjunction with the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2016. In the opinion of management, all adjustments considered necessary for a fair presentation, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, have been included. Operating results for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending June 30, 2017. The balance sheet at June 30, 2016 has been derived from the audited consolidated financial statements at that date, but does not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements.

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES

CONSOLIDATION

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

USE OF ESTIMATES

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash equivalents represent all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less. Cash equivalents are comprised of money market funds. The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts, which may exceed federally insured limits at times.

ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE AND ALLOWANCE FOR UNCOLLECTIBLE ACCOUNTS

Accounts receivable include amounts due to the Company for sales of equipment, other amounts due from customers, merchant service receivables, and unbilled amounts due from customers, net of the allowance for uncollectible accounts.

7

Table of Contents

The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of its customers to make required payments, including from a shortfall in the customer transaction fund flow from which the Company would normally collect amounts due.

The allowance is determined through an analysis of various factors including the aging of the accounts receivable, the strength of the relationship with the customer, the capacity of the customer transaction fund flow to satisfy the amount due from the customer, an assessment of collection costs and other factors. The allowance for doubtful accounts receivable is management’s best estimate as of the respective reporting date. The Company writes off accounts receivable against the allowance when management determines the balance is uncollectible and the Company ceases collection efforts. Management believes that the allowance recorded is adequate to provide for its estimated credit losses.

FINANCE RECEIVABLES

The Company offers extended payment terms to certain customers for equipment sales under its Quick Start Program. In accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) Accounting Standards Codification® (“ASC”) Topic 840, “Leases”, agreements under the Quick Start Program qualify for sales-type lease accounting. Accordingly, the future minimum lease payments are classified as finance receivables in the Company’s consolidated balance sheets. Finance receivables for Quick Start leases are generally for a sixty month term. Finance receivables are carried at their contractual amount and charged off against the allowance for credit losses when management determines that recovery is unlikely and the Company ceases collection efforts. The Company recognizes a portion of the note or lease payments as interest income in the accompanying consolidated financial statements based on the effective interest rate method.

INVENTORY, Net

Inventory consists of finished goods and packaging materials. The Company’s inventory is stated at the lower of cost (average cost basis) or market.

PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, Net

Property and equipment are recorded at cost. Property and equipment are depreciated on the straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the related assets. Leasehold improvements are amortized on the straight-line basis over the lesser of the estimated useful life of the asset or the respective lease term.

GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The Company’s intangible assets include goodwill, non-compete agreements, brand, developed technology and customer relationships.

Goodwill represents the excess of cost over fair value of the net assets purchased in acquisitions. The Company accounts for goodwill in accordance with ASC 350, “Intangibles – Goodwill and Other”. Under ASC 350, goodwill is not amortized to earnings, but instead is subject to periodic testing for impairment. Testing for impairment is to be done at least annually and at other times if events or circumstances arise that indicate that impairment may have occurred. The Company has selected April 1 as its annual test date.

FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The FASB issued Accounting Standards Update (“ASU”) 2010-06, “Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures (“Topic 820”): Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements.” ASU 2010-06 amends certain disclosure requirements of Subtopic 820-10. This ASU provides additional disclosures for transfers in and out of Levels 1 and 2 and for activity in Level 3. This ASU also clarifies certain other existing disclosure requirements including level of desegregation and disclosures around inputs and valuation techniques.

The Company’s financial assets and liabilities are accounted for in accordance with ASC 820 “Fair Value Measurement.” Under ASC 820 the Company uses inputs from the three levels of the fair value hierarchy to measure its financial assets and liabilities. The three levels are as follows:

8

Table of Contents

Level 1- Inputs are unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date.

Level 2- Inputs are other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (i.e., interest rates, yield curves, etc.), and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means (market corroborated inputs).

Level 3- Inputs are unobservable and reflect the Company’s assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. The Company develops these inputs based on the best information available.

The Company’s financial instruments, principally accounts receivable, short-term finance receivables, prepaid expenses and other assets, accounts payable and accrued expenses, are carried at cost which approximates fair value due to the short-term maturity of these instruments. The fair value of the Company’s obligations under its long-term debt agreements and the long-term portion of its finance receivables approximates their carrying value as such instruments are at market rates currently available to the Company.

REVENUE RECOGNITION

Revenue from the sale or QuickStart lease of equipment is recognized on the terms of freight-on-board shipping point. Activation fee revenue, if applicable, is recognized when the Company’s cashless payment device is initially activated for use on the Company network. Transaction processing revenue is recognized upon the usage of the Company’s cashless payment and control network. License fees for access to the Company’s devices and network services are recognized on a monthly basis. In all cases, revenue is only recognized when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed and determinable, and collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured. The Company estimates an allowance for product returns at the date of sale and license and transaction fee refunds on a monthly basis. The company makes an adjustment for rebates and product returns.

ePort hardware is available to customers under the QuickStart program pursuant to which the customer would enter into a five-year non-cancelable lease with either the Company or a third-party financing company for the devices. The Company utilizes its best estimate of selling price when calculating the revenue to be recorded under these leases. The leases qualify for sales type lease accounting. Accordingly, the Company recognizes a portion of lease payments as interest income for leases not placed with a third-party financing company. At the end of the lease period, the customer would have the option to purchase the device at its residual value.

PREFERRED STOCK

The Company adopted the provisions of ASU 2014-16 in determining whether the Company’s Series A Convertible Preferred Stock (“preferred stock”) is more equity-like or debt-like, and whether derivatives embedded in the preferred stock, if any, must be bifurcated and accounted for separately from its host contract. Based upon management’s review of the preferred stock features, management has determined that the preferred stock is more equity-like and that the embedded derivatives do not require bifurcation. As such, the adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on the company's financial statements.

ACCOUNTING FOR EQUITY AWARDS

In accordance with the ASC Topic 718, the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments is based on the grant-date fair value of the award and allocated over the vesting period of the award.

INCOME TAXES

The Company follows the ASC Topic 740, “Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes”, which provides detailed guidance for the financial statement recognition, measurement and disclosure of uncertain tax positions recognized in the consolidated financial statements. Accordingly, tax positions must meet a “more-likely-than-not” recognition threshold at the effective date to be recognized upon the adoption of ASC Topic 740 and in subsequent periods.

9

Table of Contents

Income taxes are computed using the asset and liability method of accounting. Under the asset and liability method, a deferred tax asset or liability is recognized for estimated future tax effects attributable to temporary differences and carryforwards. The measurement of deferred income tax assets is adjusted by a valuation allowance, if necessary, to recognize future tax benefits only to the extent that, based on available evidence, it is more likely than not such benefits will be realized. The Company recognizes interest and penalties, if any, related to uncertain tax positions in selling, general and administrative expenses. No interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions were accrued or incurred during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016.

EARNINGS (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE

Basic earnings (loss) per share are calculated by dividing income (loss) applicable to common shares by the weighted average common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per share are calculated by dividing income (loss) applicable to common shares by the weighted average common shares outstanding for the period plus the effect of potential common shares unless such effect is anti-dilutive.

SOFTWARE DEVELOPMENT COSTS

The Company follows the ASC Topic 350-40, “Accounting for the Cost of Computer Software Developed or obtained for Internal Use”, which provides for guidance for what costs can be capitalized for internal use.

Capitalized costs for internal-use software are included in fixed assets in the consolidated balance sheet and are amortized over three years. Costs incurred during the preliminary project along with post-implementation stages of internal use computer software development and costs incurred to maintain existing product offerings are expensed as incurred. The capitalization and ongoing assessment of recoverability of development costs require considerable judgment by management with respect to certain external factors, including, but not limited to, technological and economic feasibility and estimated economic life.

RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

The Company is evaluating whether the effects of the following recent accounting will have a material effect on the Company’s consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-04 – “Intangibles-Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the test for Goodwill Impairment.

RECLASSIFICATION

Commencing with the June 30, 2016 financial statements, the Company changed the manner in which it presents certain unfunded finance receivables in its consolidated balance sheets and the related statements of cash flows. These finance receivables have yet to be and are expected to be funded by a third-party funding source. The previous accounting classification recorded these amounts as accounts receivable in the consolidated balance sheets and the related statements of cash flows. The impact of this change on the Statement of Cash Flows is as follows:

|  |  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
|  |  | March 31, 2016 |  | March 31, 2016
|  |  | Accounts |  | Finance |  | Accounts |  | Finance
|  |  | Receivable |  | Receivables |  | Receivable |  | Receivables
Per Original Statement of Cash Flows |  |  | $ | (1,872) |  | $ | (154) |  | $ | (3,352) |  | $ | 547
Reclass of Unfunded Leases, beginning of period (starting BS) |  |  |  | (2,096) |  |  | 2,096 |  |  | (1,026) |  |  | 1,026
Reclass of Finance Receivables, end of period |  |  |  | 2,308 |  |  | (2,308) |  |  | 2,308 |  |  | (2,308)
Impact from the reclassification |  |  |  | 212 |  |  | (212) |  |  | 1,282 |  |  | (1,282)
Adjusted Statement of Cash Flows |  |  | $ | (1,660) |  | $ | (366) |  | $ | (2,070) |  | $ | (735)

10

Table of Contents

3. FINANCE RECEIVABLES

Finance receivables consist of the following:

|  | March 31, |  | June 30,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016
|  | (unaudited) |  |  |
Total finance receivables |  | $ | 9,605 |  | $ | 7,306
Less current portion |  |  | 2,057 |  |  | 3,588
Non-current portion of finance receivables |  | $ | 7,548 |  | $ | 3,718

The Company collects monthly payments of its finance receivables from the customers’ transaction fund flow. Accordingly, as the fund flow from these customers’ transactions is generally sufficient to satisfy the amount due to the Company, the risk of loss is considered low and the Company has provided for an allowance for credit losses for finance receivables of $25 thousand and zero as of March 31, 2017 and June 30, 2016, respectively. The number of Finance Receivables that are in a loss position is nine and zero as of March 31, 2017 and June 30, 2016 respectively.

Credit Quality Indicators

Credit risk profile based on payment activity: |  | March 31, |  | June 30,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016
|  | (unaudited) |  |  |
Performing |  | $ | 9,527 |  | $ | 7,174
Nonperforming |  |  | 78 |  |  | 132
Total |  | $ | 9,605 |  | $ | 7,306

Age Analysis of Past Due Finance Receivables

As of March 31, 2017

|  | 31 – 60 |  | 61 – 90 |  | Greater than |  |  |  |  |  |  | Total
|  | Days Past |  | Days Past |  | 90 Days Past |  | Total Past |  |  |  | Finance
($ in thousands) |  | Due |  | Due |  | Due |  | Due |  | Current |  | Receivables
QuickStart Leases |  | $ | 31 |  | $ | 1 |  | $ | 21 |  | $ | 53 |  | $ | 9,552 |  | $ | 9,605

Age Analysis of Past Due Finance Receivables

As of June 30, 2016

|  | 31 – 60 |  | 61 – 90 |  | Greater than |  |  |  |  |  |  | Total
|  | Days Past |  | Days Past |  | 90 Days Past |  | Total Past |  |  |  | Finance
($ in thousands) |  | Due |  | Due |  | Due |  | Due |  | Current |  | Receivables
QuickStart Leases |  | $ | 98 |  | $ | 31 |  | $ | 3 |  | $ | 132 |  | $ | 7,174 |  | $ | 7,306

4. GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLES

On January 15, 2016, the Company executed an Asset Purchase Agreement with VendScreen, Inc (“VendScreen”) a Portland, Oregon based developer of vending industry cashless payment technology, by which it acquired substantially all of VendScreen’s assets and assumed specified liabilities, for a cash payment of $5.62 million and the corresponding goodwill recorded was $4.0 million. In December 2016, the company finalized the opening balance sheet of VendScreen and recorded a reduction of goodwill for $211 thousand and increased finance receivables for the same amount. The final goodwill amount related to VendScreen opening balance sheet is $3.8 million.

The following table summarizes the final purchase price allocation to reflect the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition.

11

Table of Contents

Consideration: |  |  |  |  |
Fair value of total consideration paid in cash |  |  |  | $ | 5,625
Acquisition related costs: |  |  |  | $ | 842
Recognized amounts of identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed:
Financial Assets: |  |  |  |  |
Accounts Receivable |  |  |  |  | 3
Finance Receivables |  |  |  |  | 839
Other Current Assets |  |  |  |  | 20
Deferred Income Taxes |  |  |  |  | 18
|  |  |  |  | 880
Property, Plant & Equipment |  |  |  |  | 81
Identifiable Intangible Assets: |  |  |  |  |
Developed Technology |  |  |  |  | 639
Customer Relationships |  |  |  |  | 149
Brand |  |  |  |  | 95
Noncompete Agreement |  |  |  |  | 2
Fair Value of Intangible Assets |  |  |  |  | 885
Financial Liabilities |  |  |  |  |
Accrued Liabilities |  |  |  | $ | (50)
Total identifiable net assets |  |  |  | $ | 1,796
Goodwill |  |  |  | $ | 3,829
Total Fair Value |  |  |  | $ | 5,625

During the three and nine months ending March 31, 2017, there was $45 thousand and $132 thousand, respectively, of amortization expense relating to acquired intangible assets. There was $44 amortization expense relating to acquired intangible assets during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2016. Intangible asset balances consisted of the following:

|  | Balance |  | Additions/ |  |  |  |  | Balance |  | Amortization
($ in thousands) |  | June 30, 2016 |  | Adjustments |  | Amortization |  | March 31, 2017 |  | Period
Intangible Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Non-compete agreements |  | $ | 1 |  | $ | — |  | $ | (1) |  | $ | — |  | 2 years
Brand |  |  | 79 |  |  | — |  |  | (24) |  |  | 55 |  | 3 years
Developed technology |  |  | 576 |  |  | — |  |  | (96) |  |  | 480 |  | 5 years
Customer relationships |  |  | 142 |  |  | — |  |  | (11) |  |  | 131 |  | 10 years
Total Intangible Assets |  | $ | 798 |  | $ | — |  | $ | (132) |  | $ | 666 |  |
Goodwill |  | $ | 11,703 |  | $ | (211) |  | $ | — |  | $ | 11,492 |  | Indefinite

12

Table of Contents

5. LINE OF CREDIT

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016, the Company entered into a Loan and Security Agreement and other ancillary documents (as amended, the “Heritage Loan Documents”) with Heritage Bank of Commerce (“Heritage Bank”), providing for a secured asset-based revolving line of credit in an amount of up to $12.0 million (the “Heritage Line of Credit”) at an interest rate calculated based on the Federal Reserves’ Prime, which was 3.75% at March 31, 2017, plus 2.25%. The Heritage Line of Credit and the Company’s obligations under the Heritage Loan Documents are secured by substantially all of the Company’s assets, including its intellectual property.

During March 2017, the Company entered into the third amendment with Heritage Bank that extended the maturity date of the Heritage Line of Credit from March 29, 2017 to September 30, 2018. The Company paid a toal of $90 thousand in deferred financing costs.

At the time of maturity, all outstanding advances under the Heritage Line of Credit as well as any unpaid interest are due and payable. Prior to maturity of the Heritage Line of Credit, the Company may prepay amounts due under the Heritage Line of Credit without penalty, and subject to the terms of the Heritage Loan Documents, may re-borrow any such amounts.

The Heritage Loan Documents contain customary representations and warranties and affirmative and negative covenants applicable to the Company. The Heritage Loan Documents also require the Company to achieve a minimum Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the Heritage Loan Documents, measured on a quarterly basis; that the number of the Company’s connections as of the end of each fiscal quarter shall not decrease below a specified number or by more than five percent as compared to the number of the Company’s connections as of the end of the immediately prior fiscal quarter; and that the Company shall maintain a minimum balance of unrestricted cash at Heritage Bank.

The balance due on the Heritage Line of Credit was $7.0 million at March 31, 2017 and $7.1 million at June 30, 2016. Included in the Heritage Line of Credit balance is $90 thousand of unamortized debt issuance costs, which is reflected in our net liability of $7.0 million for the quarter ending March 31, 2017. As of March 31, 2017, $5.0 million was available under our line of credit. Interest expense on the line of credit was approximately $100 thousand and $300 thousand for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017, respectively.

6. LONG-TERM DEBT

The Company periodically enters into capital lease obligations to finance certain office, network equipment and related support for use in its daily operations. During the nine-month period ended March 31, 2017, the Company commenced capital lease obligations of $380 thousand. The obligations are due in two to five years in monthly or quarterly installments of $1 thousand to $21 thousand. The value of the acquired equipment is included in property and equipment and amortized accordingly.

7. FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

As of June 30, 2016, the fair values of the Company’s Level 3 financial instrument totaled $3.7 million for 2.2 million warrants. The Level 3 financial instrument consist of common stock warrants issued by the Company in March 2011, which include features requiring liability treatment of the warrants. The fair value of warrants issued in March 2011 to purchase shares of the Company’s common stock is based on valuations performed by an independent third-party valuation firm. The fair value was determined using proprietary valuation models using the quality of the underlying securities of the warrants, restrictions on the warrants and security underlying the warrants, time restrictions and precedent sale transactions completed in the secondary market or in other private transactions. During the nine months ended March 31, 2017 all of the aforementioned warrants were exercised and the then-fair value warrant liability was reclassified as Common Stock.

13

Table of Contents

The following table summarizes the changes in the Company’s Level 3 financial instruments for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016.

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
|  | March 31, |  | March 31,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016
Beginning balance |  | $ | — |  | $ | (1,865) |  | $ | (3,739) |  | $ | (978)
Increase due to change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | — |  |  | (4,805) |  |  | (1,490) |  |  | (5,692)
Reclass of fair value of warranty liability to common stock upon exercise of warrants |  |  | — |  |  | 706 |  |  | 5,229 |  |  | 706
Ending balance |  | $ | — |  | $ | (5,964) |  | $ | — |  | $ | (5,964)

There were no transfers of assets or liabilities between level 1, level 2, or level 3 during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and March 31, 2016. As of March 31, 2017 and June 30, 2016, the Company held no Level 1 or Level 2 financial instruments.

8. INCOME TAXES

For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017, income tax expense of $209 thousand and $94 thousand, respectively, (substantially all deferred income taxes) were recorded. The expense are based upon income before income taxes using an estimated annual effective income tax rate of 31% for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2017. The provision for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 consists of a charge for the tax effect of the change in the fair value of warrant liabilities which was treated discretely offset by a tax benefit based upon income before benefit for income taxes using the estimated annual effective income tax rate of 23% for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2017. All of those warrants were exercised as of September 30, 2016.

For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2016, an income tax benefit/(provision) of $93 thousand and $(88) thousand respectively, (substantially all deferred income taxes) were recorded. The benefit (provision) consist of a charge for the tax effect of the change in the fair value of warrant liabilities which was treated discretely offset by a tax benefit based upon loss before benefit (provision) for income taxes using an estimated annual effective income tax rate of 33% for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016.

9. EQUITY

WARRANTS

During the three months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016, there were 0 and 634,100 warrants exercised. During the nine months ended March 31, 2017, 2,376,675 warrants were exercised at $2.6058 per share yielding proceeds of $6.2 million, and 24,733 warrants were exercised at $2.10 per share in a cashless exercise. The following table summarizes warrant activity for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016:

| Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
| March 31, |  | March 31,
| 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016
Beginning balance | 23,978 |  | 4,298,000 |  | 2,445,653 |  | 4,309,000
Issued | — |  | 23,978 |  | — |  | 23,978
Exercised | — |  | (634,100) |  | (2,401,408) |  | (645,100)
Expired | — |  | — |  | — |  | —
Cancelled | — |  | — |  | (20,267) |  | —
Ending balance | 23,978 |  | 3,687,878 |  | 23,978 |  | 3,687,878

14

Table of Contents

STOCK OPTIONS

The Company estimates the grant date fair value of the stock options it grants using a Black-Scholes valuation model. The Company’s assumption for expected volatility is based on its historical volatility data related to market trading of its own common stock. The Company bases its assumptions for expected life of the new stock option grants on the life of the option granted, and if relevant, its analysis of the historical exercise patterns of its stock options. The dividend yield assumption is based on dividends expected to be paid over the expected life of the stock option. The risk-free interest rate assumption is determined by using the U.S. Treasury rates of the same period as the expected option term of each stock option.

In August 2016 stock options were awarded to purchase up to 20,080 shares of common stock at an exercise price of $4.98 per share. The options vest on August 31, 2017, and expire if not exercised prior to August 31, 2023. The options are intended to qualify as incentive stock options under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. During the quarter ending March 31, 2017, three employees were issued the option to purchase 105,000 shares of common stock, of which 75,000 are classified as non-qualified stock options, exercisable at $4.00 per share, and the remaining 30,000 are intended to qualify as incentive stock options, exercisable at $4.05 per share. Of the 105,000 shares of common stock issued for the option to purchase, 95,000 shares expire on March 31, 2024 and 10,000 expire on February 6, 2024. The fair value of options granted during the nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016 was estimated using the following weighted average assumptions:

| Nine months ended
| March 31,
| 2017 |  | 2016
Expected volatility |  | 49 - 50 | % |  |  | 59 - 66 | %
Expected life |  | 3 - 4 years |  |  |  | 4 - 4.5 years |
Expected dividends |  | — | % |  |  | — | %
Risk-free interest rate |  | 1.06 - 1.90 | % |  |  | 1.34 - 1.49 | %
Number of options granted |  | 125,080 |  |  |  | 194,586 |
Weighted average exercise price | $ | 4.17 |  |  | $ | 3.21 |
Weighted average grant date fair value | $ | 1.68 |  |  | $ | 1.64 |

Stock based compensation related to stock options for the three months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016 was $61 thousand and $67 thousand, respectively and $155 thousand and $274 thousand, respectively for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016.

COMMON STOCK

On July 1, 2016 $40 thousand of stock grants were awarded to each non-employee Director based on the prior 30-day average closing price of the Company’s Common Stock, for a total of 56,784 shares. The shares vest as follows: 18,960 on July 1, 2017, 18,960 on July 1, 2018 and 18,954 on July 1, 2019. The total expense recognized for these grants during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 was $37 thousand and $110 thousand.

During the nine months ended March 31, 2017, the Company awarded an aggregate of 78,711 shares to its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Services Officer under its fiscal year 2016 long term stock incentive plan and an aggregate of 13,771 shares to three non-employee Directors in satisfaction of board fees. During the nine-month period, the Chief Executive Officer cancelled 6,533 shares of Common Stock awarded to him under the 2016 fiscal year long term stock incentive plan in satisfaction of $31 thousand of related payroll obligations.

During the nine months ended March 31, 2017, the Company issued an aggregate of 2,401,408 shares upon the exercise of outstanding warrants.

LTI PLANS

The Board approved the Fiscal Year 2017 Long-Term Stock Incentive Plan (the “2017 LTI Stock Plan”) which provides that executive officers would be awarded shares of common stock of the Company in the event that certain metrics relating to the Company’s 2017 fiscal year would result in specified ranges of year-over-year percentage growth. The metrics are total number of connections as of June 30, 2017 as compared to total number of connections as of June 30, 2016 (50%

15

Table of Contents

weighting) and adjusted EBITDA earned during the 2017 fiscal year as compared to the adjusted EBITDA earned during the 2016 fiscal year (50% weighting).

If none of the minimum threshold year-over-year percentage target goals are achieved, the executive officers would not be awarded any shares. If all of the year-over-year percentage target goals are achieved, the executive officers would be awarded shares having the following value: Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”) - $675,000 (150% of base salary), Chief Services Officer (“CSO”) - $250,000 (100% of base salary), and Chief Financial Officer (“CFO”) - $103,125 (75% of base salary less proration for the current fiscal year). If all of the maximum distinguished year-over-year percentage target goals are achieved, the executive officers would be awarded shares having the following value: CEO - $1,012,500 (225% of base salary), CSO - $375,000 (150% of base salary), and CFO - $154,688 (112.50% of base salary less prorated for the current fiscal year). Assuming the minimum threshold year-over-year percentage target goal would be achieved for a particular metric, the number of shares to be awarded for that metric would be determined on a pro rata basis, provided that the award would not exceed the maximum distinguished award for that metric. The shares awarded under the 2017 LTI Stock Plan would vest as follows: one-third at the time of issuance; one-third on June 30, 2018; and one-third on June 30, 2019.

The Company had long-term stock incentive plans (“LTI”) in prior fiscal years for its then executive officers. Stock based compensation related to the LTI plans was as follows in the three and nine months ended March 31, 2017 and 2016:

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
|  | March 31, |  | March 31,
($ in thousands, except per share data) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016
FY17 LTI Plan |  | $ | 81 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 236 |  | $ | —
FY16 LTI Plan |  |  | 23 |  |  | 24 |  |  | 73 |  |  | 134
FY15 LTI Plan |  |  | 3 |  |  | 8 |  |  | 6 |  |  | 48
FY14 LTI Plan |  |  | — |  |  | 2 |  |  | — |  |  | 10
Total |  | $ | 107 |  | $ | 34 |  | $ | 315 |  | $ | 192

10. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

During the nine months ended March 31, 2017 the Company entered into a lease agreement for its operations in Portland, Oregon, which commenced October 1, 2016. The new location consists of 5,362 square feet and will expire in December 2019. The lease includes monthly rental payments of $11 thousand. The straight-line rent expense for this lease is $11 thousand per month.

From time to time, the Company is involved in various legal proceedings arising during the normal course of business which, in the opinion of the management of the Company, will not have a material adverse effect on the Company’s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

16

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements

This Form 10-Q contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, regarding, among other things, the anticipated financial and operating results of the Company. For this purpose, forward-looking statements are any statements contained herein that are not statements of historical fact and include, but are not limited to, those preceded by or that include the words, “estimate,” “could,” “should,” “would,” “likely,” “may,” “will,” “plan,” “intend,” “believes,” “expects,” “anticipates,” “projected,” or similar expressions. Those statements are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those contemplated by the statements. The forward-looking information is based on various factors and was derived using numerous assumptions. Important factors that could cause the Company’s actual results to differ materially from those projected, include, for example:

| · |  | general economic, market or business conditions unrelated to our operating performance;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to raise funds in the future through sales of securities or debt financing in order to sustain its operations if an unexpected or unusual event would occur;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to compete with its competitors to obtain market share;

| · |  | whether the Company’s current or future customers purchase, lease, rent or utilize ePort devices or our other products in the future at levels currently anticipated by our Company;

| · |  | whether the Company’s customers continue to utilize the Company’s transaction processing and related services, as our customer agreements are generally cancelable by the customer on thirty to sixty days’ notice;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to satisfy its trade obligations included in accounts payable and accrued expenses;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to sell to third party lenders all or a portion of our finance receivables;

| · |  | the ability of a sufficient number of our customers to utilize third party financing companies under our QuickStart program in order to improve our net cash used by operating activities;

| · |  | the incurrence by us of any unanticipated or unusual non-operating expenses which would require us to divert our cash resources from achieving our business plan;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to predict or estimate its future quarterly or annual revenues and expenses given the developing and unpredictable market for its products;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to retain key customers from whom a significant portion of its revenues are derived;

| · |  | the ability of a key customer to reduce or delay purchasing products from the Company;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to obtain widespread commercial acceptance of its products and service offerings such as ePort QuickConnect, mobile payment and loyalty programs;

| · |  | whether any patents issued to the Company will provide the Company with any competitive advantages or adequate protection for its products, or would be challenged, invalidated or circumvented by others;

| · |  | the ability of the Company to operate without infringing the intellectual property rights of others;

| · |  | the ability of our products and services to avoid unauthorized hacking or credit card fraud;

17

Table of Contents

| · |  | whether our remediation of the control deficiencies that gave rise to the material weakness that we identified in our internal controls over financial reporting, and which was reflected in our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016, would be effective or successful;

| · |  | whether we experience additional material weaknesses in our internal controls over financial reporting in the future, and are not able to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations;

| · |  | whether our suppliers would increase their prices, reduce their output or change their terms of sale; and

| · |  | our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, general corporate purposes or other purposes may be impaired.

Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance, or achievements. Actual results or business conditions may differ materially from those projected or suggested in forward-looking statements as a result of various factors including, but not limited to, those described above. We cannot assure you that we have identified all the factors that create uncertainties. Moreover, new risks emerge from time to time and it is not possible for our management to predict all risks, nor can we assess the impact of all risks on our business or the extent to which any risk, or combination of risks, may cause actual results to differ from those contained in any forward-looking statements. Readers should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements.

Any forward-looking statement made by us in this Form 10-Q speaks only as of the date of this Form 10-Q. Unless required by law, we undertake no obligation to publicly revise any forward-looking statement to reflect circumstances or events after the date of this Form 10-Q or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

OVERVIEW OF THE COMPANY

USA Technologies, Inc. (the “Company”, “We”, “USAT”, or “Our”) was incorporated in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania in January 1992. We are a provider of technology-enabled solutions and value-added services that facilitate electronic payment transactions primarily within the unattended Point of Sale (“POS”) market. We are a leading provider in the small ticket, beverage and food vending industry and are expanding our solutions and services to other unattended market segments, such as amusement, commercial laundry, kiosk and others. Since our founding, we have designed and marketed systems and solutions that facilitate electronic payment options, as well as telemetry Internet of Things (“IoT”) and machine-to-machine (“M2M”) services, which include the ability to remotely monitor, control, and report on the results of distributed assets containing our electronic payment solutions. Historically, these distributed assets have relied on cash for payment in the form of coins or bills, whereas, our systems allow them to accept cashless payments such as through the use of credit or debit cards or other emerging contactless forms, such as mobile payment.

The Company generates revenue in multiple ways. During the quarters ended March 31, 2017 and 2016, we derived 66.0% and 72.3% of our revenues from recurring license and transaction fees related to our ePort Connect service and 34.0% and 27.7% of our revenue from equipment sales, respectively. Connections to our service stem from the sale or lease of our POS electronic payment devices or certified payment software or the servicing of similar third-party installed POS terminals. Connections to the ePort Connect service are the most significant driver of the Company’s revenues, particularly the recurring revenues from license and transaction fees. Customers can obtain POS electronic payment devices from us in the following ways:

| · |  | Purchasing devices directly from the Company or one of its authorized resellers;

| · |  | Financing devices under the Company’s QuickStart Program, which are non-cancellable sixty month sales-type leases, through an unrelated equipment financing company, if available, or directly from the Company; and

| · |  | Renting devices under the Company’s JumpStart Program, which are cancellable month-to-month operating leases.

Highlights of the Company are below:

| · |  | Over 88 employees with its headquarters in Malvern, Pennsylvania;

18

Table of Contents

| · |  | Over 12,400 customers and 504,000 connections to our service;

| · |  | Three direct sales teams at the national, regional, and local customer-level and a growing number of OEMs and national distribution partners;

| · |  | 77 United States and foreign patents are in force;

| · |  | The Company’s fiscal year ends June 30 th; and

| · |  | The Company has traded on the NASDAQ under the symbol “USAT” since 2007.

The Company has deferred tax assets of approximately $27.6 million resulting from a series of operating loss carry forwards that may be available to offset future taxable income from federal income taxes over the next five or more years.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared applying certain critical accounting policies. The Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) defines “critical accounting policies” as those that require application of management’s most difficult, subjective, or complex judgments. Critical accounting policies require numerous estimates and strategic or economic assumptions that may prove inaccurate or subject to variations and may significantly affect our reported results and financial position for the period or in future periods. Changes in underlying factors, assumptions, or estimates in any of these areas could have a material impact on our future financial condition and results of operations. Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and they conform to general practices in our industry. We apply critical accounting policies consistently from period to period and intend that any change in methodology occur in an appropriate manner. Accounting policies currently deemed critical are listed below:

Revenue Recognition

Revenue from the sale or QuickStart lease of equipment is recognized on the terms of freight-on-board shipping point. Activation fee revenue, if applicable, is recognized when the Company’s cashless payment device is initially activated for use on the Company network. Transaction processing revenue is recognized upon the usage of the Company’s cashless payment and control network. License fees for access to the Company’s devices and network services are recognized on a monthly basis. In all cases, revenue is only recognized when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed and determinable, and collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured. The Company estimates an allowance for product returns at the date of sale and license and transaction fee refunds on a monthly basis. The company makes an adjustment for rebates and product returns.

ePort hardware is available to customers under the QuickStart program pursuant to which the customer would enter into a five-year non-cancelable lease with either the Company or a third-party financing company for the devices. The Company utilizes its best estimate of selling price when calculating the revenue to be recorded under these leases. The leases qualify for sales type lease accounting. Accordingly, the Company recognizes a portion of lease payments as interest income for leases not placed with a third-party financing company. At the end of the lease period, the customer would have the option to purchase the device at its residual value.

Long Lived Assets

In accordance with ASC 360, “Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets”, the Company reviews its definite lived long-lived assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable. If the carrying amount of an asset or group of assets exceeds its net realizable value, the asset will be written down to its fair value. In the period when the plan of sale criteria of ASC 360 are met, definite lived long-lived assets are reported as held for sale, depreciation and amortization cease, and the assets are reported at the lower of carrying value or fair value less costs to sell.

19

Table of Contents

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of cost over fair value of the net assets purchased in acquisitions. The Company accounts for goodwill in accordance with ASC 350, “Intangibles – Goodwill and Other”. Under ASC 350, goodwill is not amortized to earnings, but instead is subject to periodic testing for impairment. Testing for impairment is to be done at least annually and at other times if events or circumstances arise that indicate that impairment may have occurred. The Company has selected April 1 as its annual test date.

Non-compete agreements, brand, developed technology, and customer relationships, with an estimated economic life, are carried at cost less accumulated amortization, which is calculated on a straight-line basis over their estimated economic life. The Company reviews intangibles, subject to amortization, for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of its customers to make required payments, including from a shortfall in the customer transaction fund flow from which the Company would normally collect amounts due.

The allowance is determined through an analysis of various factors including the aging of the accounts receivable, the strength of the relationship with the customer, the capacity of the customer transaction fund flow to satisfy the amount due from the customer, an assessment of collection costs and other factors. The allowance for doubtful accounts receivable is management’s best estimate as of the respective reporting date. The Company writes off accounts receivable against the allowance when management determines the balance is uncollectible and the Company ceases collection efforts. Management believes that the allowance recorded is adequate to provide for its estimated credit losses.

20

Table of Contents

HIGHLIGHTS FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2017 AND MARCH 31, 2016 INCLUDE:

|  | As of and for the three months ended March 31, |  |  |  |  |
(Connections and $'s in thousands, transactions in millions, eps is not rounded) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | Change |  | % Change
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
License and transaction fees |  | $ | 17,459 |  | $ | 14,727 |  | $ | 2,732 |  | 18.6%
Equipment sales |  |  | 9,001 |  |  | 5,634 |  |  | 3,367 |  | 59.8%
Total revenues |  | $ | 26,460 |  | $ | 20,361 |  | $ | 6,099 |  | 30.0%
License and transaction fee margin |  |  | 32.0% |  |  | 34.1% |  |  | (2.1%) |  |
Equipment sales gross margin |  |  | 11.6% |  |  | 11.5% |  |  | 0.1% |  |
Overall Gross Margin |  |  | 25.0% |  |  | 27.9% |  |  | (2.9%) |  |
Operating income/(loss) |  | $ | 419 |  | $ | (595) |  | $ | 1,014 |  | 170.4%
Net income/(loss) |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | (5,420) |  | $ | 5,556 |  | 102.5%
Net loss per common shares - basic and diluted |  | $ | (0.00) |  | $ | (0.16) |  | $ | 0.16 |  | 100.0%
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities |  | $ | 848 |  | $ | 4,328 |  | $ | (3,480) |  | (80.4%)
Net New Connections |  |  | 35,000 |  |  | 32,000 |  |  | 3,000 |  | 9.4%
Total Connections (at period end) |  |  | 504,000 |  |  | 401,000 |  |  | 103,000 |  | 25.7%
Total Number of Transactions (millions) |  |  | 104.9 |  |  | 82.0 |  |  | 22.9 |  | 27.9%
Transaction Volume (millions) |  | $ | 202.5 |  | $ | 151.0 |  | $ | 51.5 |  | 34.1%
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 1,862 |  | $ | 1,347 |  | $ | 515 |  | 38.2%
Non-GAAP net income |  | $ | 345 |  | $ | (87) |  | $ | 432 |  | 496.6%

21

Table of Contents

HIGHLIGHTS FOR THE NINE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2017 AND MARCH 31, 2016 INCLUDE:

|  | As of and for the nine months ended March 31, |  |  |  |  |
(Connections and $'s in thousands, transactions in millions, eps is not rounded) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | Change |  | % Change
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
License and transaction fees |  | $ | 50,463 |  | $ | 41,326 |  | $ | 9,137 |  | 22.1%
Equipment sales |  |  | 19,341 |  |  | 14,138 |  |  | 5,203 |  | 36.8%
Total revenues |  | $ | 69,804 |  | $ | 55,464 |  | $ | 14,340 |  | 25.9%
License and transaction fee margin |  |  | 31.6% |  |  | 33.5% |  |  | (1.9%) |  |
Equipment sales gross margin |  |  | 16.4% |  |  | 16.6% |  |  | (0.2%) |  |
Overall Gross Margin |  |  | 27.4% |  |  | 29.2% |  |  | (1.8%) |  |
Operating (loss)/income |  | $ | (297) |  | $ | 111 |  | $ | (408) |  | (367.6%)
Net loss |  | $ | (2,095) |  | $ | (5,934) |  | $ | 3,839 |  | 64.7%
Net loss per common shares - basic and diluted |  | $ | (0.07) |  | $ | (0.18) |  | $ | 0.11 |  | 61.1%
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities |  | $ | (4,295) |  | $ | 5,197 |  | $ | (9,492) |  | (182.6%)
Net New Connections |  |  | 75,000 |  |  | 68,000 |  |  | 7,000 |  | 10.3%
Total Connections (at period end) |  |  | 504,000 |  |  | 401,000 |  |  | 103,000 |  | 25.7%
Total Number of Transactions (millions) |  |  | 300.2 |  |  | 227.2 |  |  | 73.0 |  | 32.1%
Transaction Volume (millions) |  | $ | 577.3 |  | $ | 415.7 |  | $ | 161.6 |  | 38.9%
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 4,297 |  | $ | 5,358 |  | $ | (1,061) |  | (19.8%)
Non-GAAP net (loss) income |  | $ | (369) |  | $ | 660 |  | $ | (1,029) |  | (155.9%)

22

Table of Contents

TRENDING QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA

The following tables show certain financial and non-financial data over a five-quarter period that management believes give readers insight into certain trends and relationships about the Company’s financial performance.

Table 1: Five Quarters of Select Key Performance Indicators

Five Quarter Connections & Other Data

| As of and for the three months ended |
| March 31, |  | December 31, |  | September 30, |  | June 30, |  | March 31, |
| 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2016 |  | 2016 |  | 2016 |
Connections: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Gross New Connections |  | 40,000 |  |  | 25,000 |  |  | 22,000 |  |  | 33,000 |  |  | 34,000 |
% from Existing Customer Base |  | 88% |  |  | 80% |  |  | 86% |  |  | 83% |  |  | 91% |
Net New Connections |  | 35,000 |  |  | 21,000 |  |  | 19,000 |  |  | 28,000 |  |  | 32,000 |
Total Connections |  | 504,000 |  |  | 469,000 |  |  | 448,000 |  |  | 429,000 |  |  | 401,000 |
Customers: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
New Customers Added |  | 500 |  |  | 500 |  |  | 350 |  |  | 300 |  |  | 125 |
Total Customers |  | 12,400 |  |  | 11,900 |  |  | 11,400 |  |  | 11,050 |  |  | 10,750 |
Volumes: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Total Number of Transactions (millions) |  | 104.9 |  |  | 100.1 |  |  | 95.1 |  |  | 89.3 |  |  | 82.1 |
Transaction Volume (millions) | $ | 202.5 |  | $ | 191.5 |  | $ | 183.4 |  | $ | 169.0 |  | $ | 151.0 |
Financing Structure of Connections: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
JumpStart |  | 8.6% |  |  | 6.8% |  |  | 7.7% |  |  | 6.5% |  |  | 7.4% |
QuickStart & All Others * |  | 91.4% |  |  | 93.2% |  |  | 92.3% |  |  | 93.5% |  |  | 92.6% |
Total |  | 100.0% |  |  | 100.0% |  |  | 100.0% |  |  | 100.0% |  |  | 100.0% |

* Includes credit sales with standard trade receivable terms

Highlights of USAT’s connections for the quarter ended March 31, 2017 include:

| · |  | 35,000 net new connections to our ePort Connect service in the quarter; and

| · |  | 504,000 connections to the ePort Connect service compared to the same quarter last year of approximately 401,000 connections, an increase of 103,000 connections, or 25.7%.

23

Table of Contents

Table 2: Quarter Ended March 31, 2017 compared to Quarter Ended March 31, 2016

|  | For the three months ended March 31, |  |  |  |  |
($ in thousands, except shares and per share data) |  | 2017 |  | % of Sales |  | 2016 |  | % of Sales |  | Change |  | % Change
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
License and transaction fees |  | $ | 17,459 |  | 66.0% |  | $ | 14,727 |  | 72.3% |  | $ | 2,732 |  | 18.6%
Equipment sales |  |  | 9,001 |  | 34.0% |  |  | 5,634 |  | 27.7% |  |  | 3,367 |  | 59.8%
Total revenues |  |  | 26,460 |  | 100.0% |  |  | 20,361 |  | 100.0% |  |  | 6,099 |  | 30.0%
Costs of sales/revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cost of services |  |  | 11,876 |  | 68.0% |  |  | 9,703 |  | 65.9% |  |  | 2,173 |  | 22.4%
Cost of equipment |  |  | 7,959 |  | 88.4% |  |  | 4,986 |  | 88.5% |  |  | 2,973 |  | 59.6%
Total costs of sales/revenues |  |  | 19,835 |  | 75.0% |  |  | 14,689 |  | 72.1% |  |  | 5,146 |  | 35.0%
Gross profit |  |  | 6,625 |  | 25.0% |  |  | 5,672 |  | 27.9% |  |  | 953 |  | 16.8%
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling, general and administrative |  |  | 5,947 |  | 22.5% |  |  | 6,094 |  | 29.9% |  |  | (147) |  | (2.4%)
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 259 |  | 1.0% |  |  | 173 |  | 0.8% |  |  | 86 |  | 49.7%
Total operating expenses |  |  | 6,206 |  | 23.5% |  |  | 6,267 |  | 30.8% |  |  | (61) |  | (1.0%)
Operating income (loss) |  |  | 419 |  | 1.6% |  |  | (595) |  | (2.9%) |  |  | 1,014 |  | (170.4%)
Other income (expense): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest income |  |  | 114 |  | 0.4% |  |  | 67 |  | 0.3% |  |  | 47 |  | 70.1%
Interest expense |  |  | (188) |  | (0.7%) |  |  | (180) |  | (0.9%) |  |  | (8) |  | (4.4%)
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | — |  | 0.0% |  |  | (4,805) |  | (23.6%) |  |  | 4,805 |  | 100.0%
Total other expense, net |  |  | (74) |  | (0.3%) |  |  | (4,918) |  | (24.2%) |  |  | 4,844 |  | (98.5%)
Income (loss) before income taxes |  |  | 345 |  | 1.3% |  |  | (5,513) |  | (27.1%) |  |  | 5,858 |  | 106.3%
(Provision) benefit for income taxes |  |  | (209) |  | (0.8%) |  |  | 93 |  | 0.5% |  |  | (302) |  | 324.7%
Net income (loss) |  |  | 136 |  | 0.5% |  |  | (5,420) |  | (26.6%) |  |  | 5,556 |  | 102.5%
Cumulative preferred dividends |  |  | (334) |  | (1.3%) |  |  | (334) |  | (1.6%) |  |  | — |  | 0.0%
Net loss applicable to common shares |  | $ | (198) |  | (0.7%) |  | $ | (5,754) |  | (28.3%) |  | $ | 5,556 |  | 96.6%
Net loss per common share - basic and diluted |  | $ | (0.00) |  |  |  | $ | (0.16) |  |  |  | $ | 0.16 |  | 100.0%
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding |  |  | 40,327,697 |  |  |  |  | 36,161,626 |  |  |  |  | 4,166,071 |  | 11.5%

Revenue. The increase in net new connections of approximately 35,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to approximately 32,000 in the same period last year represents an increase of 9.4%. The Company’s total connections have grown to 504,000 at March 31, 2017 compared to 401,000 at March 31, 2016, or a 25.7% increase year-over-year. The increase in total connections is driving the growth in license and transaction fees of 18.6% quarter-over-quarter. The increase in equipment revenue is due to more units sold during the three-month period ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period last year.

Gross Margin. License and transaction fees gross margin for the three-month period ended March 31, 2017 decreased to 32.0% from the gross margin of 34.1% during the three-month period ended March 31, 2016. The decrease in license and transaction gross margin is attributable to, among other things, reduced fees periodically extended to customers who offer strategic and/or large market opportunities.

Equipment gross margins increased from 11.5% for the three-month period ended March 31, 2016 to 11.6% for the three-month period ended March 31, 2017. The increase in equipment gross margin is primarily attributable to cost reductions with respect to our products during the three-month period ended March 31, 2017 as compared to the quarter end March 31, 2016.

Operating Expenses. Operating expenses decreased $61 thousand or 1.0% for the three-month period ended March 31, 2017 compared to the prior period in 2016, representing 23.5% and 30.8% of sales, respectively. The $86 thousand increase in depreciation and amortization is primarily due to the assets acquired in the VendScreen acquisition. As reflected in

24

Table of Contents

Table 5 below, our SG&A expense for the March 31, 2017 quarter was approximately $0.1 million less than our SG&A expense for the March 31, 2016 quarter, representing 22.5% and 29.9% of sales, respectively.

Total Other Income (Expense). Total Other Income (Expense) includes interest expense, other income, and the change in the fair value of warrants. The primary driver for volatility in Other Income / (Expense) has been non-cash changes to the fair value of the warrant liabilities which are based on the Company’s stock price. Using the Black-Scholes model, the Company adjusts the warrant liability for fair value through the income statement quarterly. For the three-month period ended March 31, 2017, the Company did not record any expense for the change in the fair value of warrant liabilities compared to recording an expense of $4.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2016. As the warrants giving rise to the warrant liability were exercised in September 2016, there was no such liability recorded in the March 31, 2017 quarter.

Net Income (Loss). Net income (loss) is a function of the items described above. Net income for the quarter end March 31, 2017 was $0.1 million compared to net loss of $5.4 million for the comparable period a year ago. The primary reason for the difference in net income (loss) was the warrant liability charge taken during the quarter ended March 31, 2016. The Company earned ($0.00) per share during the quarter as compared to a loss of ($0.16) per share during the prior corresponding quarter.

Adjusted EBITDA. For the three months ended March 31, 2017, adjusted EBITDA increased to $1.9 million from $1.3 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2016. The increase was primarily due to the net income earned during the quarter ended March 31, 2017 as compared to the net loss incurred during the prior corresponding quarter adjusted for the fair value of the warrant liabilities.

Non-GAAP Net Income (Loss). Non-GAAP net income increased to $0.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to a Non-GAAP net loss of $0.1 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2016. The increase was primarily due to the net income earned during the quarter ended March 31, 2017 as compared to the net loss incurred during the prior corresponding quarter adjusted for the fair value of the warrant liabilities. an increase in gross profit.

Weighted Average Shares Outstanding. The increase in the weighted average number of common shares was due to exercises of warrants and to stock issued pursuant to the Company’s stock compensation programs.

25

Table of Contents

Table 3: Nine Months Ended March 31, 2017 compared to the Nine Months Ended March 31, 2016

|  | For the nine months ended March 31, |  |  |  |  |
($ in thousands, except shares and per share data) |  | 2017 |  | % of Sales |  | 2016 |  | % of Sales |  | Change |  | % Change
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
License and transaction fees |  | $ | 50,463 |  | 72.3% |  | $ | 41,326 |  | 74.5% |  | $ | 9,137 |  | 22.1%
Equipment sales |  |  | 19,341 |  | 27.7% |  |  | 14,138 |  | 25.5% |  |  | 5,203 |  | 36.8%
Total revenues |  |  | 69,804 |  | 100.0% |  |  | 55,464 |  | 100.0% |  |  | 14,340 |  | 25.9%
Costs of sales/revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cost of services |  | $ | 34,508 |  | 68.4% |  | $ | 27,475 |  | 66.5% |  |  | 7,033 |  | 25.6%
Cost of equipment |  |  | 16,170 |  | 83.6% |  |  | 11,787 |  | 83.4% |  |  | 4,383 |  | 37.2%
Total costs of sales/revenues |  |  | 50,678 |  | 72.6% |  |  | 39,262 |  | 70.8% |  |  | 11,416 |  | 29.1%
Gross profit |  |  | 19,126 |  | 27.4% |  |  | 16,202 |  | 29.2% |  |  | 2,924 |  | 18.0%
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling, general and administrative |  |  | 18,649 |  | 26.7% |  |  | 15,652 |  | 28.2% |  |  | 2,997 |  | 19.1%
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 774 |  | 1.1% |  |  | 439 |  | 0.8% |  |  | 335 |  | 76.3%
Total operating expenses |  |  | 19,423 |  | 27.8% |  |  | 16,091 |  | 29.0% |  |  | 3,332 |  | 20.7%
Operating (loss) income |  |  | (297) |  | (0.4%) |  |  | 111 |  | 0.2% |  |  | (408) |  | (367.6%)
Other income (expense): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest income |  |  | 387 |  | 0.6% |  |  | 138 |  | 0.2% |  |  | 249 |  | 180.4%
Interest expense |  |  | (601) |  | (0.9%) |  |  | (403) |  | (0.7%) |  |  | (198) |  | (49.1%)
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | (1,490) |  | (2.1%) |  |  | (5,692) |  | (10.3%) |  |  | 4,202 |  | 73.8%
Total other expense, net |  |  | (1,704) |  | (2.4%) |  |  | (5,957) |  | (10.7%) |  |  | 4,253 |  | 71.4%
(Loss) before income taxes |  |  | (2,001) |  | (2.9%) |  |  | (5,846) |  | (10.5%) |  |  | 3,845 |  | 65.8%
Provision for income taxes |  |  | (94) |  | (0.1%) |  |  | (88) |  | (0.2%) |  |  | (6) |  | (6.8%)
Net loss |  |  | (2,095) |  | (3.0%) |  |  | (5,934) |  | (10.7%) |  |  | 3,839 |  | 64.7%
Cumulative preferred dividends |  |  | (668) |  | (1.0%) |  |  | (668) |  | (1.2%) |  |  | — |  | 0.0%
Net loss applicable to common shares |  |  | (2,763) |  | (4.0%) |  |  | (6,602) |  | (11.9%) |  | $ | 3,839 |  | 58.1%
Net loss per common share - basic and diluted |  |  | (0.07) |  |  |  |  | (0.18) |  |  |  | $ | 0.11 |  | 61.1%
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding |  |  | 39,703,690 |  |  |  |  | 35,972,633 |  |  |  |  | 3,731,057 |  | 10.4%

Revenue. The Company’s total connections have grown to 504,000 at March 31, 2017 compared to 401,000 at March 31, 2016, or a 25.7% increase year-over-year. The increase in total connections is driving the growth in license and transaction fees of 22.1% year over year.

Gross Margin. License and transaction fees gross margin for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 decreased to 31.6% from the gross margin of 33.5% during the nine months ended March 31, 2016. The decrease in license and transaction gross margin is attributable to, among other things, reduced fees periodically extended to customers who offer strategic and/or large market opportunities.

Equipment gross margin decreased slightly from 16.6% for the nine-month period ended March 31, 2016 to 16.4% for the nine-month period ended March 31, 2017. The decrease in gross margin on a year-to-date basis is primarily attributable to reduced pricing periodically extended to customers who offer strategic and/or large market opportunites.

Operating Expenses. Operating expenses increased $3.3 million or 20.7% for the nine-month period ended March 31, 2017 compared to the prior period in fiscal year 2016. The $2.4 million increase of professional services is attributable to SOX 404 compliance, internal audit, and audit of our financial statements driven primarily by our status as a first time accelerated filer which required an audit of our annual SOX 404 assessment. The $0.8 million increase in salaries and benefits increase is due to employee compensation, headcount and employee related medical benefits. The $0.3 million increase in premises, equipment and insurance costs is due to increasing rent expense for leased properties and employer business insurance. The $0.4 million increase in marketing related expenses is due to marketing and customer promotions.

26

Table of Contents

Total operating expenses as a percentage of sales decreased for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 to 27.8% compared to 29.0% for the nine months ended March 31, 2016.

Total Other Income (Expense). Total Other Income (Expense) includes interest expense, other income, and the change in the fair value of warrants. The primary driver for volatility in Other Income / (Expense) has been non-cash changes to the fair value of the warrant liabilities which are based on the Company’s stock price. Using the Black-Scholes model, the Company adjusts the warrant liability for fair value through the income statement quarterly. For the nine months ended March 31, 2017, the Company recorded a $1.5 million expense for the change in the fair value of warrant liabilities (all attributable to the quarter ended September 30, 2016) compared to the $5.7 million expense for the nine months ended March 31, 2016. As the warrants associated with the liability were exercised in September 2016, there will be no fair value expense recorded in subsequent periods.

Net Loss. Net loss is a function of the items described above. Net loss for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 was $2.1 million compared to a net loss of $5.9 million for the comparable period a year ago. The Company lost ($0.07) per share during the nine month period as compared to a loss of ($0.18) per share during the prior corresponding nine month period.

Adjusted EBITDA. For the nine months ended March 31, 2017, adjusted EBITDA decreased to $4.3 million from $5.4 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2016 or 19.8%. The decrease was primarily due to increased adjustments made for VendScreen non-recurring charges and litigation related professional fees during the prior corresponding nine month period as well as favorable comparable operating results for the prior corresponding nine month period after adjustment for the warrant liabilities.

Non-GAAP Net Income (Loss). Non-GAAP net loss decreased to ($0.4) million for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 compared to non-GAAP net income for the nine months ended March 31, 2016 of $0.7 million. The decrease was primarily due to increased adjustments made for VendScreen non-recurring charges and litigation related professional fees during the prior corresponding nine month period as well as favorable comparable operating results for the prior corresponding nine month period after adjustment for the warrant liabilities.

Weighted Average Shares Outstanding. The increase in the weighted average number of common shares was due to exercises of warrants and to stock issued pursuant to the Company’s stock compensation programs.

Table 4: Reconciliation of Net Income (Loss) to Adjusted EBITDA:

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
|  | March 31, |  | March 31,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | (5,420) |  | $ | (2,095) |  | $ | (5,934)
Less interest income |  |  | (114) |  |  | (67) |  |  | (387) |  |  | (138)
Plus interest expenses |  |  | 188 |  |  | 180 |  |  | 601 |  |  | 403
Plus income tax provision / (Less income tax benefit) |  |  | 209 |  |  | (93) |  |  | 94 |  |  | 88
Plus depreciation expense |  |  | 1,165 |  |  | 1,190 |  |  | 3,642 |  |  | 3,863
Plus amortization expense |  |  | 45 |  |  | 44 |  |  | 132 |  |  | 44
EBITDA |  |  | 1,629 |  |  | (4,166) |  |  | 1,987 |  |  | (1,674)
Plus loss on fair value of warrant liabilities / (Less gain on fair value of warrant liabilities) |  |  | — |  |  | 4,805 |  |  | 1,490 |  |  | 5,692
Plus stock-based compensation |  |  | 233 |  |  | 142 |  |  | 678 |  |  | 651
Plus VendScreen non-recurring charges |  |  | — |  |  | 461 |  |  | 109 |  |  | 584
Plus Litigation related professional fees |  |  | — |  |  | 105 |  |  | 33 |  |  | 105
Adjustments to EBITDA |  |  | 233 |  |  | 5,513 |  |  | 2,310 |  |  | 7,032
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 1,862 |  | $ | 1,347 |  | $ | 4,297 |  | $ | 5,358

As used herein, Adjusted EBITDA represents net income (loss) before interest income, interest expense, income taxes, depreciation, amortization, non-recurring fees and charges that were incurred in connection with the integration of the

27

Table of Contents

VendScreen business, change in fair value of warrant liabilities and stock-based compensation expense. We have excluded the non-operating item, change in fair value of warrant liabilities, because it represents a non-cash gain or charge that is not related to the Company’s operations. We have excluded the non-cash expense, stock-based compensation, as it does not reflect the cash-based operations of the Company. We have excluded the non-recurring costs and expenses incurred in connection with the VendScreen transaction in order to allow more accurate comparison of the financial results to historical operations. Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure which is not required by or defined under GAAP (Generally Accepted Accounting Principles). The presentation of this financial measure is not intended to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for the financial measures prepared and presented in accordance with GAAP, including the net income or net loss of the Company or net cash used in operating activities. Management recognizes that non-GAAP financial measures have limitations in that they do not reflect all of the items associated with the Company’s net income or net loss as determined in accordance with GAAP, and are not a substitute for or a measure of the Company’s profitability or net earnings. Adjusted EBITDA is presented because we believe it is useful to investors as a measure of comparative operating performance. Additionally, the Company utilizes Adjusted EBTIDA as a metric in its executive officer and management incentive compensation plans.

Table 5: Selling General & Administrative (SG&A) Expenses

|  | Three months ended
|  | March 31, |  | % of |  | December 31, |  | % of |  | September 30, |  | % of |  | June 30, |  | % of |  | March 31, |  | % of
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | SG&A |  | 2016 |  | SG&A |  | 2016 |  | SG&A |  | 2016 |  | SG&A |  | 2016 |  | SG&A
Salaries and benefit costs |  | $ | 3,060 |  | 51.5% |  | $ | 2,849 |  | 49.2% |  | $ | 3,129 |  | 45.3% |  | $ | 3,050 |  | 45.4% |  | $ | 2,760 |  | 45.4%
Marketing related expenses |  |  | 569 |  | 9.6% |  |  | 578 |  | 10.0% |  |  | 329 |  | 4.8% |  |  | 635 |  | 9.4% |  |  | 362 |  | 5.9%
Professional services |  |  | 1,472 |  | 24.8% |  |  | 1,213 |  | 20.9% |  |  | 2,520 |  | 36.5% |  |  | 1,533 |  | 22.8% |  |  | 1,152 |  | 18.9%
Bad debt expense |  |  | 127 |  | 2.0% |  |  | 352 |  | 6.1% |  |  | 97 |  | 1.3% |  |  | 470 |  | 7.0% |  |  | 505 |  | 8.3%
Premises, equipment and insurance costs |  |  | 482 |  | 8.1% |  |  | 498 |  | 8.6% |  |  | 499 |  | 7.2% |  |  | 555 |  | 8.3% |  |  | 460 |  | 7.5%
Research and development expenses |  |  | 95 |  | 1.6% |  |  | 173 |  | 3.0% |  |  | 124 |  | 1.8% |  |  | 123 |  | 1.8% |  |  | 131 |  | 2.1%
VendScreen non-recurring charges |  |  | — |  | 0.0% |  |  | 8 |  | 0.1% |  |  | 101 |  | 1.5% |  |  | 258 |  | 3.8% |  |  | 461 |  | 7.6%
Litigation related professional fees |  |  | — |  | 0.0% |  |  | — |  | 0.0% |  |  | 33 |  | 0.5% |  |  | 51 |  | 0.8% |  |  | 105 |  | 1.7%
Other expenses |  |  | 142 |  | 2.4% |  |  | 122 |  | 2.1% |  |  | 77 |  | 1.1% |  |  | 46 |  | 0.7% |  |  | 158 |  | 2.6%
Total SG&A expenses |  | $ | 5,947 |  | 100% |  | $ | 5,793 |  | 100% |  | $ | 6,909 |  | 100% |  | $ | 6,721 |  | 100% |  | $ | 6,094 |  | 100%
Total Revenue |  | $ | 26,460 |  |  |  | $ | 21,756 |  |  |  | $ | 21,588 |  |  |  | $ | 21,944 |  |  |  | $ | 20,361 |  |
SG&A expenses as a percentage of revenue |  |  | 22.5% |  |  |  |  | 26.6% |  |  |  |  | 32.0% |  |  |  |  | 30.6% |  |  |  |  | 29.9% |  |

Salaries and Benefit Costs. Includes employee compensation and benefits, directors’ fees, cash incentive bonus plans, and stock-based compensation. The increase in cost for the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to three months ended December 31, 2016, related to an increase in employee headcount as we continue to expand our operations offset by a decrease in the bonus accrual during the three-months ended March 31, 2017 as compared to the December 31, 2016 quarter.

Marketing Related expenses. Marketing related costs include marketing activities and customer promotions.

Professional Services. Includes information technology, legal, public relations, auditing, SOX 404 and other consulting work. Professional service expense during the March 31, 2017 quarter increased by approximately $0.3 million from the professional service expense during the December 31, 2016 quarter, reflecting increases in SOX 404 compliance costs.

Bad Debt expense. Provision for bad debt reflects the most current assessment of reserves required.

Premises, equipment and insurance costs. Includes facilities, supplies, printing and postage, sales and use taxes, and workers’ compensation.

Research and development expenses. Includes product development costs that cannot be capitalized, including materials and contractors. Research and development costs decreased for the three-month period ended March 31, 2017 compared to the three-month period ended December 31, 2016 due to an increase in our capitialized production costs.

VendScreen Non-recurring charges. Reflects professional fees incurred in connection with the VendScreen integration.

Litigation related professional fees. Includes legal and other professional fees incurred in connection with the class action litigation as well as the investigation conducted by the Special Litigation Committee of the Board of Directors described in our Form 10-K for the 2016 fiscal year (the “SLC Investigation”).

28

Table of Contents

Other expenses. Includes bank fees, recruiting expenses, non-inventory supplies, subscriptions, and the gain or loss on the disposal of assets.

|  | Nine months ended
|  | March 31, |  | % of |  | March 31, |  | % of
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | SG&A |  | 2016 |  | SG&A
Salaries and benefit costs |  | $ | 9,038 |  | 48.5% |  | $ | 8,231 |  | 52.6%
Marketing related expenses |  |  | 1,476 |  | 7.9% |  |  | 1,030 |  | 6.6%
Professional services |  |  | 5,205 |  | 27.9% |  |  | 2,773 |  | 17.7%
Bad debt expense |  |  | 576 |  | 3.1% |  |  | 980 |  | 6.3%
Premises, equipment and insurance costs |  |  | 1,479 |  | 7.9% |  |  | 1,206 |  | 7.7%
Research and development expenses |  |  | 392 |  | 2.1% |  |  | 359 |  | 2.3%
VendScreen non-recurring charges |  |  | 109 |  | 0.6% |  |  | 584 |  | 3.7%
Litigation related professional fees |  |  | 33 |  | 0.2% |  |  | 105 |  | 0.7%
Other expenses |  |  | 341 |  | 1.8% |  |  | 384 |  | 2.4%
Total SG&A expenses |  | $ | 18,649 |  | 100.0% |  | $ | 15,652 |  | 100.0%
Total Revenue |  | $ | 69,804 |  |  |  | $ | 55,464 |  |
SG&A expenses as a percentage of revenue |  |  | 26.7% |  |  |  |  | 28.2% |  |

Salaries and Benefit Costs. Includes employee compensation and benefits, directors’ fees, incentives, and stock-based compensation. The increase in cost for the nine months ended March 31, 2017, related to increases in employee compensation, headcount (primarily due to the VendScreen acquisition), and employee health benefits.

Marketing Related expenses. Marketing related costs increased due to marketing activities and customer promotions.

Professional Services. Includes information technology, legal, public relations, auditing, SOX 404 and other consulting work. The increase for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 is related to SOX 404 compliance, internal audit, and audit of our financial statements driven primarily by our status as a first time accelerated filer which required an audit of our annual SOX 404 assessment.

Bad Debt expense. Provision for bad debt reflects the most current assessment of reserves required.

Premises, equipment and insurance costs. Includes facilities, supplies, printing and postage, sales and use taxes, and workers’ compensation. The increase for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016 is primarily attributable to increases in rent expense reflecting the addition of the Portland, Oregon office in January 2016 and the new lease agreement for the Malvern, Pennsylvania office.

Research and development expenses. Includes product development costs that cannot be capitalized, including materials and contractors.

Vendscreen Non-recurring charges. Reflects professional fees incurred in connection with the VendScreen integration.

Litigation related professional fees. Includes legal and other professional fees incurred in connection with the class action litigation as well as the SLC Investigation.

Other expenses. Includes bank fees, recruiting expenses, non-inventory supplies, and subscriptions.

29

Table of Contents

Table 6: Non-GAAP Income (Loss) per Share

|  | Three months ended |  | Nine months ended
|  | March 31, |  | March 31,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2016
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | (5,420) |  | $ | (2,095) |  | $ | (5,934)
Non-GAAP adjustments: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Non-cash portion of income tax provision |  |  | 209 |  |  | (38) |  |  | 94 |  |  | 213
Fair value of warrant adjustment |  |  | — |  |  | 4,805 |  |  | 1,490 |  |  | 5,692
VendScreen non-recurring charges |  |  | — |  |  | 461 |  |  | 109 |  |  | 584
Litigation related professional fees |  |  | — |  |  | 105 |  |  | 33 |  |  | 105
Non-GAAP net income (loss) |  | $ | 345 |  | $ | (87) |  | $ | (369) |  | $ | 660
Net income (loss) |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | (5,420) |  | $ | (2,095) |  | $ | (5,934)
Cumulative preferred dividends |  |  | (334) |  |  | (334) |  |  | (668) |  |  | (668)
Net income (loss) applicable to common shares |  | $ | (198) |  | $ | (5,754) |  | $ | (2,763) |  | $ | (6,602)
Non-GAAP net income (loss) |  | $ | 345 |  | $ | (87) |  | $ | (369) |  | $ | 660
Cumulative preferred dividends |  |  | (334) |  |  | (334) |  |  | (668) |  |  | (668)
Non-GAAP net income (loss) applicable to common shares |  | $ | 11 |  | $ | (421) |  | $ | (1,037) |  | $ | (8)
Net income (loss) per common share - basic and diluted |  | $ | (0.00) |  | $ | (0.16) |  | $ | (0.07) |  | $ | (0.18)
Non-GAAP net income (loss) per common share - basic and diluted |  | $ | 0.00 |  | $ | (0.01) |  | $ | (0.03) |  | $ | (0.00)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding |  |  | 40,327,697 |  |  | 36,161,626 |  |  | 39,703,690 |  |  | 35,972,633

The increase in the weighted average number of common shares was due to exercises of warrants and to stock issued through the Company’s stock compensation programs.

As used herein, non-GAAP net income (loss) represents GAAP (Generally Accepted Accounting Principles) net income (loss) excluding costs or benefits relating to any adjustment for fair value of warrant liabilities and non-cash portions of the Company’s income tax benefit (provision), non-recurring fees and charges that were incurred in connection with the integration of the VendScreen business, and professional fees incurred in connection with the class action litigation and the SLC Investigation. Non-GAAP net earnings (loss) per common share - diluted is calculated by dividing non-GAAP net income (loss) applicable to common shares by the number of diluted weighted average shares outstanding. Management believes that non-GAAP net income (loss) is an important measure of USAT’s business. Non-GAAP net income (loss) is a non-GAAP financial measure which is not required by or defined under GAAP. The presentation of this financial measure is not intended to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for the financial measures prepared and presented in accordance with GAAP, including the net income or net loss of the Company or net cash used in operating activities. Management recognizes that non-GAAP financial measures have limitations in that they do not reflect all of the items associated with the Company’s net income or net loss as determined in accordance with GAAP, and are not a substitute for or a measure of the Company’s profitability or net earnings. Management believes that non-GAAP net income (loss) and non-GAAP net earnings (loss) per share are important measures of the Company's business. Management uses the aforementioned non-GAAP measures to monitor and evaluate ongoing operating results and trends and to gain an understanding of our comparative operating performance. We believe that this non-GAAP financial measure serves as a useful metric for our management and investors because they enable a better understanding of the long-term performance of our core business and facilitate comparisons of our operating results over multiple periods, and when taken together with the corresponding GAAP financial measures and our reconciliations, enhance investors’ overall understanding of our current and future financial performance. Additionally, the Company utilizes non-GAAP net income (loss) as a metric in its executive officer and management incentive compensation plans.

30

Table of Contents

Table 7: Balance Sheet as of March 31, 2017 Compared to June 30, 2016

|  | March 31, |  | June 30, |  |  |  |  |
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | Change |  | % Change
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and Cash Equivalents |  | $ | 17,780 |  | $ | 19,272 |  | $ | (1,492) |  | (7.7%)
Accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of $2,851 and $2,814, respectively |  |  | 6,734 |  |  | 4,899 |  |  | 1,835 |  | 37.5%
Finance receivables, less allowance for credit losses of $25 and $0, respectively |  |  | 2,057 |  |  | 3,588 |  |  | (1,531) |  | (42.7%)
Inventory, net |  |  | 4,147 |  |  | 2,031 |  |  | 2,116 |  | 104.2%
Prepaid expenses and other current assets |  |  | 1,628 |  |  | 987 |  |  | 641 |  | 64.9%
Deferred income taxes |  |  | 2,271 |  |  | 2,271 |  |  | — |  | —
Total current assets |  |  | 34,617 |  |  | 33,048 |  |  | 1,569 |  | 4.7%
Finance receivables, less current portion |  |  | 7,548 |  |  | 3,718 |  |  | 3,830 |  | 103.0%
Other assets |  |  | 137 |  |  | 348 |  |  | (211) |  | (60.6%)
Property and equipment, net |  |  | 9,173 |  |  | 9,765 |  |  | (592) |  | (6.1%)
Deferred income taxes |  |  | 25,359 |  |  | 25,453 |  |  | (94) |  | (0.4%)
Intangibles, net |  |  | 666 |  |  | 798 |  |  | (132) |  | (16.5%)
Goodwill |  |  | 11,492 |  |  | 11,703 |  |  | (211) |  | (1.8%)
Total assets |  | $ | 88,992 |  | $ | 84,833 |  | $ | 4,159 |  | 4.9%
Liabilities and shareholders' equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 11,529 |  | $ | 12,354 |  | $ | (825) |  | (6.7%)
Accrued expenses |  |  | 3,111 |  |  | 3,458 |  |  | (347) |  | (10.0%)
Line of credit, net |  |  | 7,021 |  |  | 7,119 |  |  | (98) |  | (1.4%)
Current obligations under long-term debt |  |  | 786 |  |  | 629 |  |  | 157 |  | 25.0%
Income taxes payable |  |  | — |  |  | 18 |  |  | (18) |  | (100.0%)
Warrant liabilities |  |  | — |  |  | 3,739 |  |  | (3,739) |  | (100.0%)
Deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions |  |  | 255 |  |  | 860 |  |  | (605) |  | (70.3%)
Total current liabilities |  |  | 22,702 |  |  | 28,177 |  |  | (5,475) |  | (19.4%)
Long-term liabilities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Long-term debt, less current portion |  |  | 1,239 |  |  | 1,576 |  |  | (337) |  | (21.4%)
Accrued expenses, less current portion |  |  | 52 |  |  | 15 |  |  | 37 |  | 246.7%
Deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions, less current portion |  |  | — |  |  | 40 |  |  | (40) |  | (100.0%)
Total long-term liabilities |  |  | 1,291 |  |  | 1,631 |  |  | (340) |  | (20.8%)
Total liabilities |  |  | 23,993 |  |  | 29,808 |  |  | (5,815) |  | (19.5%)
Shareholders' equity: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Preferred stock, no par value |  |  | 3,138 |  |  | 3,138 |  |  | — |  | 0.0%
Common stock, no par value |  |  | 245,463 |  |  | 233,394 |  |  | 12,069 |  | 5.2%
Accumulated deficit |  |  | (183,602) |  |  | (181,507) |  |  | (2,095) |  | (1.2%)
Total shareholders' equity |  |  | 64,999 |  |  | 55,025 |  |  | 9,974 |  | 18.1%
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity |  | $ | 88,992 |  | $ | 84,833 |  | $ | 4,159 |  | 4.9%
Net working capital |  | $ | 11,915 |  | $ | 4,871 |  | $ | 7,044 |  | 144.6%

31

Table of Contents

Key points from the Balance Sheet as of March 31, 2017 compared to June 30, 2016 include:

| · |  | $10.0 million increase to shareholders’ equity primarily due to $12.1 million increase in common stock offset by our $2.1 million net loss. The increase in common stock included $6.2 million of cash proceeds and $5.2 million of the reclassification of fair value of warrant liability, both attributable to warrants exercised during the September 30, 2016 quarter for 2.4 million shares of common stock; and

| · |  | $7.0 million increase in net working capital primarily attributable to a $1.8 million increase in accounts receivable, a $2.1 million increase in inventory, an increase of $600 thousand of prepaid expenses and other current assets, a decrease in accounts payable of $0.8 million, and a $3.7 million decrease due to the elimination of any warrant liabilities as of March 31, 2017.

32

Table of Contents

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Table 8: Quarterly Cash Flows

|  | Three months ended
|  | March 31, |  | December 31, |  | September 30, |  | June 30, |  | March 31,
($ in thousands) |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |  | 2016 |  | 2016 |  | 2016
OPERATING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net (loss) income |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | 233 |  | $ | (2,464) |  | $ | (872) |  | $ | (5,420)
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Charges incurred in connection with the vesting and issuance of common stock for employee and director compensation |  |  | 233 |  |  | 233 |  |  | 211 |  |  | 198 |  |  | 142
Gain on disposal of property and equipment |  |  | (28) |  |  | (31) |  |  | — |  |  | (110) |  |  | (15)
Amortization of deferred financing fees |  |  | 72 |  |  | (79) |  |  | 105 |  |  | 13 |  |  | —
Bad debt expense |  |  | 127 |  |  | 352 |  |  | 97 |  |  | 470 |  |  | 506
Depreciation |  |  | 1,165 |  |  | 1,220 |  |  | 1,257 |  |  | 1,272 |  |  | 1,190
Amortization of intangible assets |  |  | 45 |  |  | 43 |  |  | 44 |  |  | 43 |  |  | 44
Impairment of intangible asset |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 432 |  |  | —
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,490 |  |  | (18) |  |  | 4,805
Deferred income taxes, net |  |  | 209 |  |  | — |  |  | (115) |  |  | (748) |  |  | (93)
Recognition of deferred gain from sale-leaseback transactions |  |  | (216) |  |  | (215) |  |  | (215) |  |  | (215) |  |  | (215)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  |  | (41) |  |  | (1,309) |  |  | (1,038) |  |  | 2,977 |  |  | (1,660)
Finance receivables |  |  | (4,232) |  |  | 2,125 |  |  | (5) |  |  | (2,587) |  |  | (366)
Inventory |  |  | 647 |  |  | (467) |  |  | (2,223) |  |  | (82) |  |  | 250
Prepaid expenses and other assets |  |  | 136 |  |  | (318) |  |  | (224) |  |  | (397) |  |  | (160)
Accounts payable |  |  | 2,441 |  |  | 397 |  |  | (3,661) |  |  | 329 |  |  | 4,154
Accrued expenses |  |  | 160 |  |  | (1,061) |  |  | 486 |  |  | 115 |  |  | 1,166
Income taxes payable |  |  | (6) |  |  | (1) |  |  | (10) |  |  | 453 |  |  | —
Net change in operating assets and liabilities |  |  | (895) |  |  | (634) |  |  | (6,675) |  |  | 808 |  |  | 3,384
Net cash provided (used) by operating activities |  |  | 848 |  |  | 1,122 |  |  | (6,265) |  |  | 1,273 |  |  | 4,328
INVESTING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Purchase and additions of property and equipment |  |  | (183) |  |  | (441) |  |  | (168) |  |  | (207) |  |  | (164)
Purchase of property for rental program |  |  | (691) |  |  | (693) |  |  | (642) |  |  | — |  |  | —
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment |  |  | 44 |  |  | 61 |  |  | — |  |  | 265 |  |  | 19
Cash paid for assets acquired from VendScreen |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,625)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities |  |  | (830) |  |  | (1,073) |  |  | (810) |  |  | 58 |  |  | (5,770)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash used for the retirement of common stock |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (31) |  |  | (173) |  |  | —
Payment of deferred financing costs |  |  | (90) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | —
Proceeds from exercise of common stock warrants |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 6,193 |  |  | 3,237 |  |  | 1,652
Proceeds (payments) from line of credit, net |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 138 |  |  | 33
Repayment of long-term debt |  |  | (182) |  |  | (213) |  |  | (161) |  |  | (162) |  |  | (151)
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities |  |  | (272) |  |  | (213) |  |  | 6,001 |  |  | 3,040 |  |  | 1,534
Net (decrease) increase in cash |  |  | (254) |  |  | (164) |  |  | (1,074) |  |  | 4,371 |  |  | 92
Cash at beginning of period |  |  | 18,034 |  |  | 18,198 |  |  | 19,272 |  |  | 14,901 |  |  | 14,809
Cash at end of period |  | $ | 17,780 |  | $ | 18,034 |  | $ | 18,198 |  | $ | 19,272 |  | $ | 14,901
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest paid in cash |  | $ | 59 |  | $ | 382 |  | $ | 87 |  | $ | 147 |  | $ | 191
Income taxes paid by cash |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | 501 |  | $ | —
Depreciation expense allocated to cost of services |  | $ | 950 |  | $ | 967 |  | $ | 1,072 |  | $ | 1,139 |  | $ | 1,051
Reclass of rental program property to inventory, net |  | $ | 8 |  | $ | (55) |  | $ | (11) |  | $ | 415 |  | $ | 347
Prepaid items financed with debt |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | 54 |  | $ | — |  | $ | —
Equipment and property acquired under capital lease |  | $ | 54 |  | $ | 18 |  | $ | 254 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 409
Disposal of property and equipment |  | $ | 87 |  | $ | 570 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 555 |  | $ | 189
Fair value of common stock warrants at issuance recorded as a debt discount |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | 52
Debt financing cost financed with debt |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | 79

33

Table of Contents

Operating cash flow of $0.8 million for the quarter ended March 31, 2017 decreased $3.5 million from the quarter ended March 31, 2016. Reasons for this included:

| · |  | The Company secured late in the current quarter a large contract which was the primary cause of the finance receivables cash effect of ($3.9) million;

| · |  | Accounts receivable cash effect of $1.6 million primarily due to a decrease in net amounts due from customers for ePort Connect service; and

| · |  | Accounts payable and accrued expenses cash effect of ($2.7) million primarily due to the timing of payments;

For the same quarter to quarter period, net cash used by investing activities decreased $4.9 million, primarily due to the $5.6 million cash outlay for the purchase of Vendscreen in January 2016 offset by a cash outlay of $0.7 million during the current quarter for property for rental program.

For the same quarter to quarter period, net cash from financing activities decreased $1.8 million, primarily due to a decrease in proceeds from the exercise of warrants of $1.7 million.

Operating cash flow for the nine months ended March 31, 2017 decreased $9.5 million from the nine month period ended March 31, 2016. Primary components which contributed were:

| · |  | Finance receivable cash effect of $(1.4) million primarily due to a current quarter large contract offset by increased fundings;

| · |  | Accounts payable and accrued expenses cash effect of ($3.9) million primarily due to timing of payments;

| · |  | Inventory cash effect of $(3.2) million primarily due to inventory growth to meet expected demand;

For the same nine month periods, net cash used by investing activities decreased $3.1 million, primarily due to the $5.6 million cash outlay for the purchase of VendScreen in January 2016, offset by a $2.0 million increase in purchase of property for the rental program and a $0.5 million increase in the purchase and additions of property and equipment.

For the same nine month periods, net cash provided by financing activities increased $1.4 million, primarily due to an increase in proceeds from the exercise of warrants of $4.5 million offset by a decrease in proceeds from the line of credit of $3.0 million.

In September 2014, the Company reintroduced QuickStart, a program whereby our customers are able to purchase our ePort hardware via a five-year, non-cancellable finance agreement. Under the QuickStart program, the Company sells the equipment to customers and creates a long-term and current finance receivable for five-year agreements. In the third and fourth quarters of fiscal 2015, the Company signed vendor agreements with two finance companies, whereby our customers would enter into agreements directly with the finance companies as part of our QuickStart program. Under this scenario, the Company invoices the finance company for the equipment financed by our customer, and typically receives full payment within thirty days. Prior to the reintroduction of QuickStart, the Company had financed its customers’ acquisition of ePort equipment primarily through the JumpStart rental program. Under Jumpstart, the Company records an investing capital expenditure cash outflow for the equipment provided and fixed assets on the balance sheet, and then receives rental income from a month-to-month lease. Customers who utilize third party finance companies in connection with the QuickStart program improve our cash flow from operations, and our QuickStart program reduces cash flow needed for investing activities otherwise incurred by us for our JumpStart program.

Since entering into vendor agreements with two third-party finance companies, the majority of QuickStart sales consummated have been with customers entering into agreements directly with the finance companies. Our customers have shifted from acquiring our products via JumpStart, which accounted for 65% of our gross connections in fiscal year 2014, to QuickStart and sales under normal trade receivable terms, which accounted for 89% and 91% of our gross connections in fiscal year 2015 and 2016, respectively. JumpStart was approximately 8.6% of gross connections in the three months ending March 31, 2017.

34

Table of Contents

The Company is seeking to expand its outside financing partners in order to accommodate expected growth.

Sources of Cash

The Company’s net working capital, which is defined as current assets less current liabilities, was $11.9 million, $14.8 million, $14.0 million, $4.9 million, and ($0.2) million over the last five quarter-end reporting dates beginning March 31, 2017 and ending March 31, 2016. As of March 31, 2017, the Company’s primary sources of cash include:

| · |  | Cash on hand of approximately $17.8 million;

| · |  | $5.0 million available under the line of credit provided we continue to satisfy the various covenants set forth in the loan agreement, including the requirement to meet minimum quarterly adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the loan agreement.;

| · |  | Sales to third party lenders of all or a portion of our finance receivables which may occur in future quarters; and

| · |  | Anticipated cash which may be provided by operating activities in future quarters.

The Company believes its existing cash and available cash resources described above, would provide sufficient capital resources to operate its anticipated business over the next twelve months.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

There have been no significant changes to our market risk since June 30, 2016. For a discussion of our exposure to market risk, refer to Part II, Item 7A. “Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk,” contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2016.

35

Table of Contents

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

(a) Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management evaluated, with the participation of our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, the effectiveness as of the end of the period covered by this Form 10-Q of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act")). We maintain disclosure controls and procedures to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Based on this evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of the end of such period because of the material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting identified in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016 (the "2016 Form 10-K"), as described below. Notwithstanding the material weakness identified in the 2016 Form 10-K, our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, has concluded that the consolidated financial statements included in this Form 10-Q present fairly, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

(b) Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting that occurred during our fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2017 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal controls over financial reporting.

In our Form 2016 10-K, we stated that management had identified control deficiencies, including three significant deficiencies, in the design or operating effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting, which when aggregated, represent a material weakness in internal control. The significant deficiencies included that the operation of an existing control did not result in timely resolution of account receivable aging issues; the design of certain of our internal controls allowed for errors or omissions in the accrual process; and one operational control did not identify certain merchant receivables as one of the critical accounts to be audited on a monthly basis. In order to address the significant deficiencies identified in our 2016 Form 10-K, the Company implemented changes in its internal controls over financial reporting during the quarter ended September 30, 2016, and remains committed to remediating the control deficiencies that gave rise to the material weakness.

36

Table of Contents

Part II - Other Information.

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

As previously reported, in our 2016 Form 10-K, on June 1, 2016, a purported shareholder filed a purported derivative action on behalf of the Company in the Chester County, Pennsylvania, Court of Common Pleas (No. 2016-05225-MJ), against certain current and former officers and Directors. On August 17, 2016, the Company filed with the Chester County Court a motion to dismiss the complaint. On March 8, 2017, the Court entered an order granting the Company’s motion to dismiss the complaint. On April 6, 2017, the plaintiff appealed the order to the Superior Court of Pennsylvania.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

There were no defaults on any senior securities. On February 1, 2017, an additional $334 thousand of dividends were accrued on our cumulative Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. The total accrued and unpaid dividends on our Series A Convertible Preferred Stock as of March 31, 2017 was $14.32 million. The dividend accrual dates for our Preferred Stock are February 1 and August 1. The annual cumulative dividend on our Preferred Stock is $1.50 per share.

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit |  |
Number |  | Description
10.1 |  | Third Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement dated as of March 24, 2017 by and between the Company and Heritage Bank of Commerce (Portions of this exhibit were redacted pursuant to a confidentiality treatment request)
31.1 |  | Certifications of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2 |  | Certifications of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
32.1 |  | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 USC Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2 |  | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 USC Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

37

Table of Contents

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

|  | USA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.
Date: May 9, 2017 |  | /s/ Stephen P. Herbert
|  | Stephen P. Herbert,
|  | Chief Executive Officer
Date: May 9, 2017 |  | /s/ Priyanka Singh
|  | Priyanka Singh
|  | Chief Financial Officer

38